
MINUTES FOR THE CANADIAN FJORD HORSE ASSOCIATION 

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING MARCH 16 20 

 

Gordon called the meeting to order at 1:09 

Those in attendance were: 

 Gordon Fulton, Geri McNeil, Anna Middleton, Alex Johnston, 

Catherine Kendall, Alison Bakken, Neil Downie, Jean St. 

Laurent, Alice Hattum, Darlene Turner, Janet Wilson, Dayna 

McTighe, Gail Wieterman, Tim Hrabia, Eunice Bosomworth. 

Dana McFaull and Ron Black. 

Gordon Fulton the president, welcomed everyone and 

thanked them for attending the meeting.  He explained that 

our biggest issues this past year have been that foal 

registrations are down. Although transfers are up we are not 

breeding any new foals and will eventually run out of 

animals to register.  We must some how attract new 

members that are interested in getting into the breeding of 

Fjords. The other issue that has caused the directors a lot of 

stress is the registration problem that has occurred.  It has 

taken the Board of Directors many hours to come to a 

solution that fits everyone’s needs. 

Motion to accept the agenda: 

Alison made a motion to accept the agenda and Neil 

seconded it and all were in favor and the motion was 

carried. 

At this point Gordon read the most important aspects of the 

minutes from the previous AGM. 
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Motion to accept the minutes from the previous AGM: 

Anna made a motion to accept the minutes from the 2018 

AGM and Gail seconded it and all were in favor and motion 

was carried. 

 

 

Financial Audit: 

Alison has gone through the financials for the association.  

She said there is not much change from last year and all 

looked good.  She wondered about the rejected applications 

for registration.  Ron Black from the CLRC was attending the 

meeting but said we would have to ask our registrar about 

this as he is not privy to this information. 

 

Financial Report: 

Prepared and presented by Ron Black from CLRC 
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A motion was made by Alice Hattum to accept the financial 

report and it was seconded by Gail Wietermann, all were in 

favor and motion was passed. 

 

COMMITTEE REPORTS: 

Membership: 

Gordon stated that over the past five years the membership 

has steadily declined.  It is felt that it is due mostly to an 

aging population of breeders.  We have about 114 members 

of which 14 are from the United States.  

 

Advertising: witten by Mikayla Murphy 

In 2018 we had a bit of a resurgence in advertising with the 

CFHA newsletter  In 2018 we had our lone long-time 

corporate advertiser Nag Bags.  We had 10 different 

breeders advertise with the CFHA newsletter in a variety of 

ways.  There were 4 business card ads, 1 full page colour 

ad, 4 half page colour ads, 1 quarter page colour ad and 1 

quarter page black and white ad. 13-breeders-some of the 

above and a few extra breeders also had listings on the 

farm/breeder directory on the CFHA website.  Gordon is 

going to talk more later about the trials of the advertising 

and what it means for the CFHA newsletter.  I want to thank 

everyone both new and continuing who advertised with the 

CFHA in 2018 and hope to see their continuing support in the 

future. 
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Promotions: 

Alex Johnson presented what we have been working on for 

promotions.  She has been trying to find a Canadian 

company to do window decals for us.  It has been a 

challenge because so many decals are already copywrited 

by other companies and we will have to come up with a new 

design.  She has found a local printer and hopefully we will 

have something to put in the next newsletter. 

 

Newsletter: 

Darlene stated that she felt the newsletter was going pretty 

well.  She is enjoying working on it and learning a lot about 

Fjord horses.  She sometimes struggles to find articles to fill 

it up and would like to see more members send in articles.  

Take a picture and add a couple of lines of print explaining 

what the picture is about and send it in to her.  You can find 

her e-mail address in the newlsletter. She has changed the 

format and it has become fresh and new and appeals to a 

younger group now.  She would like to see us print again our 

promotions offered in the newsletter. Alex is going to send 

her the information so she can print it in the next issue. Just 

as an aside we have had a large increase in printer costs 

over the past year so we must have advertising to keep our 

newsletter viable.  We do not want to cancel it as we feel 

we will lose a great number of members that way. If you 

send in an article and want to have extra copies printed for  
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you you must notify Darlene so she can contact the printer 

to see if it is possible to provide them. 
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NEW BUSINESS: 

 

By-Law Amendment: 

2019 bylaw Amendment 

 

Present: 18. (3) 

The animal is not inbred and therefore eligible for 

registration. Inbred is defined for the purpose of this 

constitution as an animal which does not have any 

registration numbers that are the same in it’s past three 

generations.  Animals born after November 1/2013 that are 

defined as inbred will not be allowed registration. 

 

Change to: 

The animal is not inbred and therefore eligible for 

registation. Inbred is defined for the purpose of this 

constitution as an animal that has any registration numbers 

that occur on both the sire and dam side of the pedigree in 

it’s past three generations.  This is the group of animals 

known as parent, grandparents and great grandparents. 

Animals born after November 1, 2013 that are defined as 

inbred will not be allowed registration. 
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Reasoning; 

As you know there was an error with CLRC’s registration 

process that went on for a period of years that allowed some 

ineligible animals to be registered.  This has caused the 

CFHA directors considerable stress as to a proper way of 

handling the animals, the breeders and their present owners. 

It has also prompted CFHA to examine what inbreeding is 

from a scientific view point.  We have obtained an outside 

instruction from a geneticist to indicate that the orignal 

definition was far too restrictive.  This also told us why our 

definition and the CLRC inbreeding calculator conflicted 

with each other. 

The propsed change also allows CFHA a way to manage the 

CLRC error. 

The last point is that the present wording is really awkward. 

 

A discussion about the new by-law amendment was 

introduced.  Some members wanted to know how the 

problem came about and if we were certain the CLRC had 

the problem fixed now so that it would never happen again. 

Gordon assured everyone he was in constant contact with 

the CLRC and that they told him that the problem was fixed.  

He talked about the process of how we decided to come up 

with this amendment to our by-laws and how it would work 

for breeders that had the said animals. The members  
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attending thanked the Board of Directors for all their hard 

work figuring out a fair way of dealing with this. Dana 

thanked Gordon for perservering with the CLRC, a geneticist 

and Agriculture Canada to come up with a workable 

solution. All on the board are very glad that this is over and 

has been probably the hardest thing we have had to deal 

with in our terms with the Board. 

A vote was taken at this time and all were in favor of the 

amendment and none were opposed. 

 A motion was proposed by Tim Hrabia that the new by-law 

wording be accepted by the members and it was seconded 

by Cat and all were in favor and the motion was carried. 

 

Advertising: 

 

Gordon explained why advertising both in the newsletter and 

on the web-site were so important.  We do not want to 

cancel our newsletter in print form because many of our 

members like getting it in the mail and some members only 

get the newsletter.  Our costs for the newsletter have 

almost doubled in the last 2 years so to keep it viable we 

must attract advertisers. 
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Issues to be discussed or questions by the membership: 

Some suggestions that came out of this were that sellers 

give their buyers a one year membership to the CFHA as a 

way to keep them interested in becoming a member. 

There was a suggestion to try to get more young girls 

involved by showcasing our horses as quiet, gentle and 

workable in all activities such as Western Pleasure, Hunter, 

English, Driving so that people would understand just how 

versatile these horses are. 

Gail mentioned the Canadian Fjord Horse Rescue and we are 

willing to help with registration of these animals if the 

owner is willing to do the leg work to get all the paper work 

filled out with both the dam and sire and do the DNA testing. 

This is one of the reasons why it is so important to have all 

foals microchipped and not sell animals without the proper 

paperwork.  Most of the problems we are seeing is that 

people want to register an animal that they rescued or have 

bought unregistered and don’t have any information on the 

sire and dam which makes it a very hard thing to do.  You 

cannot submit DNA and have the lab find the parents.  They 

only test for suggested parentage. 

There was some questions about Canada evaluations and 

Gordon explained that at this time there is not judge in 

Canada qualified as both our judges are retired.  The United 

States is looking at their evaluation system and Gordon is 

keeping in touch with them to see if  when they start 

evaluations Canadians will be able to bring horses to them.   
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If we decided to have an evaluation in Canada we would 

have to fly in a certified judge but we would have to be sure 

of the numbers to be able to afford the cost. Some of the 

members were interested in how to become a qualified 

judge and Gordon said they would have to apprentice in 

Norway and wasn’t sure of the time involved. 

 

Gordon thanked everyone again for attending the meeting 

and giving very good suggestions for the board to discuss 

further. 

 

 

Anna made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 2:31 and Gail 

seconded it and all were in favor and motion was carried. 

 

 


